OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 04.06.19.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 4th June 2019 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
J. Walker (Chairman), J Abbott, P Jones, S Nicholas, P Olney, G Sansom, R Saunders, the Clerk, Mrs. Paice, 2 representatives from Oakley Pre-School & 0 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session:  

	
	Pre-School representatives explained that there was a demand for more places as other local Pre-Schools were closing but their current premises were no longer suitable.  They had recently been granted permission for a new building in the adjacent field and were fund raising to pay for the new premises.  The planning consent included a condition that the width of the High Street should be reduced to improve visibility, which was causing concern and Council agreed to discuss at the July meeting.  In the meantime, Cllr. Abbott would investigate the condition with Bedford BC.  Pre-School tabled details of funding raised and monies still needed – see item 19.

	
	

	2.
	Apologies:  S Fardon (business), M. Frampton (personal), P Phillips (illness), P White (business)

	
	 

	3.
	Declarations of Interest: none       

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 7th May 2019:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – Clerk had reported residents’ concerns about a coach parked overnight on the footway at the junction of Bevery Close/Reynes Drive and trees overhanging the footways in Lincroft and Dewlands.  Bedford BC had checked the gullies in Lovell Road and advised that there were no drainage problems.  Clerk had requested repairs to Bevery Close footways and that the paths between Grenidge Way/Dewlands/Ruffs Furze/Lincroft be swept and the vegetation be cut back from the edges.
	

	
	Temporary lights on twin bridges – Bedford BC had advised that they would not support temporary traffic lights on the bridges whilst Bromham Road is closed.  They would encourage more drivers to cut through Oakley and as there is no electrical supply in this area, the traffic lights would have to run from a diesel generator and would be in operation 24 hours per day, causing traffic to wait at times when there were few motorists using the roads.
	

	
	Volunteer insurance – insurance company had advised that volunteers would be covered if an incident happened over the boundary line by mistake.  Volunteer at litter pick events should therefore be advised to stay within the boundary.
	

	
	Local Plan Hearing – Council had been permitted to submit a statement to the hearing highlighting the impact of traffic from other village developments on Oakley roads and Clerk had forwarded.
	

	
	Speed Cameras – 142 notices of intended prosecution were issued in April
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 7th May 2019: none
	Action

	
	
	

	7.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	a) priority setting meeting 26.06.19.
	

	
	Cllr. Jones or Chair to attend. Council agreed that priorities were crime prevention, visible policing and drug use.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) speed watch
	

	
	Cllr. Nicholas reported that the mobile sign was being sited in various locations around the village and he had reported on its use in the Newsletter.  It recorded traffic movements in both directions and could be useful for future surveys.  The next Speed Watch events were 13.06.19. and 03.07.19.
Council noted that the solar powered sign in Lovell Road was flashing randomly and as it was no longer needed, Clerk to investigate covering or removing it. 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	There were 5 crimes between 11.04.19. & 28.05.19, 1 assault, 1 GBH, 1 fear/provocation of violence and 2 thefts.
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Replacement Seesaw on the Green:
	Action

	
	Contractor had reviewed the specification provided by Wicksteed and was concerned the replacement beams would not fit because of the footrest on the end of the Council model.  Clerk had asked Wiksteed to investigate and was awaiting a response.  Given that the rest of the wood was likely to deteriorate in the near future, Council agreed that it would be more cost effective to replace the seesaw.  Clerk to obtain quotations for the July meeting. 
	Clerk
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	9.
	Bollards on the Green:
	Action

	
	Clerk had tried to order the bollards but had been told by the supplier that they were only available in 1.5m lengths which would require cutting or burying very deep.  Clerk had queried as a range of sizes was indicated on their website.  Council agreed Clerk to request one bollard to test and to discuss with Cllr. White.
Clerk had received one quotation to fit, excluding cutting posts, for £2,976 + VAT.  Awaiting further quotations
Concern had been raised about the willow tree on the green and one tree surgeon had inspected it.  Residents had told him they did not want it cut down as it is a popular climbing tree.  He suggested either removing the deadwood, making the tree less desirable to climb, at a cost of £100 + VAT, pollarding the tree and hoping it regrows £150 + VAT or removing the tree and grinding out the stump £225 + VAT which would remove all risk and allow the other trees in the area to fill out and make better trees.  Clerk was awaiting further quotations.  Council to consider again in July.
	Clerk
Council

	
	
	

	10.
	Maintenance of Reynes Drive/High Street Green:
	Action

	
	Grass cutting contractor was unable to mow the green properly as there was concrete and ivy on the site.  Clerk had requested quotations to clear and had received one for £275 + VAT and one for £150 + VAT including trimming ivy from the fence.
Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Sansom that quotation for £150 + VAT be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11.
	Maintenance of Open Space at Parrott’s Close:
	Action

	
	Bedford BC had advised that the approved application for Parrott’s Close did not include any open space for adoption as the development was too small.  It only had informal verges which would be part of the private highway.  The current application had not been determined therefore discussions had not taken place about the proposed area of informal open space at the rear of the site.  It was too small for play equipment and Bedford BC was expecting the Housing Association to maintain it.  However, the Housing Association was prepared to discuss maintenance with Council.  Council was interested in discussing with the Housing Association but Clerk to ask Bedford BC how much funding would be available for a plot this size as a first step.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	12.
	Grass Cutting:
	Action

	
	Concerns had been raised that some areas were no longer being cut.  Clerk tabled a map of the highway grass which showed that the verge on Station Road between Grange Close and the sub-station was not part of the highway.  Clerk to confirm with Bedford BC that Station Road and Pavenham Road verges were not highways and advise Station Road resident.
Resident was concerned that the grass at the Highfield roundabout had not been cut and the hedge had not been trimmed for several years.  Grass to the 30mph sign was included in the contract and Clerk had asked the contractor to cut.  The hedge was not included in the contract. 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	13.
	Repairs to Notice Board at the Post Office:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the lock on the middle section of the notice board at the Post Office was broken and the door on the section nearest the building would not close properly.  Clerk to ask supplier to repair.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	14.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	a) parking in Lincroft
	

	
	Council had discussed in January and agreed to review in June.  Bedford BC had confirmed that “no verge parking schemes” would have to be paid for by the parish and that a scheme in Lincroft would cost around £2,500.  Cllr. Abbott noted that the householder was still working on his property and Council to review again in July.
Councillors noted that the Westfield Road triangle and Hunts Path verge had yet to be repaired and Clerk to chase.
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) parking on verges at Oakley Football Club tournament
	

	
	Concerns had been raised about vehicles attending Oakley Football Club tournament parking on verges and  blocking emergency vehicle access.  Council agreed to write to the Club asking them to remind attendees to park more carefully and suggesting they might consider hiring the Village Hall for the event to use their parking
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) request for yellow lines at the end of Grenidge Way
	

	
	Resident had requested yellow lines at the end of Grenidge Way to prevent parked vehicles obstructing access to her garage.  Clerk noted that Bedford BC would need to consult on yellow lines.  Cllr. Abbott advised that he had raised with Highways and they had made a site visit but did not think yellow lines would resolve the problem.  Cllr. Abbott volunteered to ask Highways to reconsider the issue.
	JA
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	Cllr. Sansom reported that the fence at the orchard had yet to be repaired by Network Rail and Clerk to chase.
	Clerk

	
	Cllr. Nicholas noted that that Bedford BC had yet to install the post in Pavenham Road for the speed sign and Clerk to chase again.
	Clerk

	
	Cllr. Jones reported that the Highfield Road gate had been replaced and Clerk to thank contractor.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	15.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Abbott reported that Cllr. Walker had been appointed Deputy Speaker and Council congratulated her.  Executive members had changed and a new member had been appointed to promote Town Centre regeneration, given recent store closures.  The recent Kite and Motoring festivals had been very successful.  Bromham bridge would be closing shortly and an additional camera would be installed on the zigzags at Lincroft School.  Cllr. Abbott had raised the crossing at Parrott’s Close with Bedford BC and had been advised that a zebra crossing would cost around £36K.  The Borough would be looking for a contribution from Council but he would pursue and would also contribute some of his Ward Fund to the project.  Council thanked him.
	

	
	
	

	16.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 7th May 2019
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 18/03261/FUL – demolition of dwelling & erection of new 
dwelling at 15 Highfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 20.05.19. CIL liable

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 19/00710/TPO – reduce hornbeam and reduce yew to form boundary hedge at Foxley, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection provided Tree Officer is content with proposed work

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 21.05.19.

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 7th May 2019

	
	Application No.
	a) 19/00907/FUL – removal of conservatory & erection of single storey rear extension at 1 Highfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection but concerned that the proposed extension is very close to neighbour’s window

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 19/00936/FUL – 2 storey side & rear extension at 61 Lincroft

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 19/00950/TPO – remove limb of yew blocking access to drive at Trees, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection


	
	Clerk notes that an appeal had been lodged against refusal of application 18/31123/FUL – detached double garage at Holly Lodge, Church Lane
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. Sansom noted that the application for 80 houses on land east of Oakley Road, Bromham had yet to be  decided and Council agreed to object on the grounds that Bromham was allocating development in its Neighbourhood Plan and this land was not part of the allocation.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	17.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP):
	Action

	
	update on draft Plan
	

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that Bedford BC had requested two minor amendments to the draft plan which had been included.  They would be publicising the plan as soon as possible and would also be submitting the names of three examiners for Council and the NDP Group to choose one.  After examination, the plan would be put to a referendum.  Cllr. Olney thanked the NDP Group, Council, the Clerk and residents who had helped with or were involved with the plan.
	

	
	
	

	18.
	Correspondence:   
	Action

	
	a) BATPC – VE Day 75 celebrations
	

	
	Clerk noted that the celebrations consisted of Battle’s O’er played by pipers, the Nation’s Toast, town criers calling A Cry for Peace Around the World and church bells ringing on Friday, parties on Saturday and church services on Sunday.  Clapham Council was considering another beacon event on Saturday and Council was interested in a joint event.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Salvation Army – request for a clothing bank
	

	
	Salvation Army had requested permission to site a clothes bank in the village.  Council agreed that another bank should be sited in a location away from the Bedford Arms and the Church car park was suggested.  Clerk to forward information to the Church.
	Clerk
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	Cllr. Olney noted that the church had asked about the date for the Christmas tree lighting and Council agreed 30.11.19.  Cllr. Olney to advise church and Clerk the lighting contractor.
	PO/

Clerk

	
	
	

	19.
	Grant Applications:
	Action

	
	a) Oakley Pre-School
	

	
	Oakley Pre-School had requested a grant of £10,000 towards the cost of a new Pre-School building.  Total cost of project was £360,000 and the balance would be obtained from the Leader Fund, Pre-School reserves, other grants plus some investment funding.  78% of staff & children were Oakley residents and balance at 31.12.17. was £60,120.  Unaudited balance at 31.12.18. was £71,474.  Clerk noted that £7,000 had been budgeted for grants.  
Pre-School representative explained that they had secured grants of £67,385 and were in the process of applying for Leader and Big Lottery grants of £242,960.  They had also sent letters to 36 local businesses requesting funding and had applied for £130,000 of Harpur Trust Investment Funding for cashflow purposes.
Council agreed that they wanted to support Pre-School but could not grant £10,000.  They would consider including more money in the 2020/21 budget but in the meantime proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Nicholas that donation of £1,000 be granted

Resolved s. 137 donation
	Clerk

	
	
	

	20.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	Accounts for period up to 31st May 2019
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 31.05.19.
	£47,898.71

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 31.05.19.
	£17,220.26

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£58,698.06

	Hampshire Trust - Savings Bond
	£81,126.08


	
	Received since last meeting:
	
	
	

	
	Bedford BC
	Bottle bank glass
	547.94

	
	Bedford BC
	CIL payment for Parrott's Close
	5,317.25

	
	NatWest
	Interest
	2.92

	
	
	Total
	£5,868.11


	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms May
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries/pensions May
	£1,716.57
	d/d

	
	Paice
	Expenses January - March 
	£50.88
	1528


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	Riches Skips
	Emptying bottle bank 06.04.19.
	£84.00
	1529

	Beds Fire & Rescue
	Defibrillator cabinet
	£282.00
	1530

	Tree People
	Tree works to Ruffs Furze green
	£270.00
	1531

	White Hart Press
	Printing Summer Newsletter
	£740.00
	1532

	Village Hall
	Hire of rooms 04.06.19.  3 hrs @£6 p.h.
	£18.00
	1533

	
	Total
	£3,297.28
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment
	Clerk

	
	
	

	21.
	Date of Next Meeting – 2nd July 2019 
	


